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 Minutes of the Audit Committee, 07 December 2017 



Audit Committee
[DRAFT] Minutes of the meeting held on 07 December 2017 at 09:30 in the Ascot Room, Corporate Services Building, Littlemore, 

Oxford OX4 4XN
	Present:
	

	Alyson Coates
	Non-Executive Director (the Chair/AC)

	Anne Grocock
	Non-Executive Director (AG) 

	Chris Hurst
	Non-Executive Director (CMH)

	
	

	In attendance:

	Stuart Bell
	Chief Executive (the CEO/SB)

	Helen Green
	Associate Director of Clinical Education and Nursing (HG) part meeting

	Mike McEnaney
	Director of Finance (the DoF/MME) part meeting

	Iain Murray
	External Audit - Engagement Lead, Grant Thornton UK LLP (IM) part meeting

	Gareth Robins
	Local Counter Fraud Specialist, TIAA Ltd (GR) part meeting

	Ian Sharp
	Internal Audit – Regional Managing Director, TIAA Ltd (IS) part meeting 

	Lucy Weston
	Associate Non-Executive Director (LW)

	Hannah Smith
	Assistant Trust Secretary (Minutes) (the ATS/HS)


The meeting followed a private meeting held between the Committee members and the Internal and External Auditors.  

	1.
	Welcome and Apologies for absence
	

	a

b
	Apologies for absence were received from the following Committee members: John Allison, Non-Executive Director, and Sue Dopson, Non-Executive Director.  
Apologies for absence were also received from: Kerry Rogers, Director of Corporate Affairs & Company Secretary (the DoCA/CoSec); Ros Alstead, Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards (the DoN); and Mark Hancock, Medical Director (the MD). 

	

	2.
a
b
c

d
	Minutes of the meeting held on 12 September 2017
The Minutes of the meeting were approved as a true and accurate record.
Matters Arising 
Item 2(b) Quality Assurance Directorate of the Institute of Chartered Accounts of England and Wales (QAD)

The Chair confirmed that she had written to the QAD, following its quality review, and was awaiting a response.  

The Committee confirmed that the remaining items from the 12 September 2017 Summary of Actions had been actioned, completed or were on the agenda for the meeting: 5(c); 7(d); 8(b); 8(c); 8(d); 9(d); 10(e); 11(c); 12(d); 12(d)&(g); and 13(b).  

	Action


	EXTERNAL AUDIT, INTERNAL AUDIT AND COUNTER FRAUD REPORTS

	3. 
a

b

c
	External Audit Progress Report
Iain Murray presented the report Paper AC 52/2017, the first report from Grant Thornton UK LLP to the Committee since taking on the contract to provide External Audit services.  The new providers of External Audit services had held initial meetings with the Trust in November 2017; further meetings were scheduled with senior stakeholders in December.  Planning for the 2017/18 financial statements had commenced and interim audit visits/fieldwork were anticipated for February and March 2018.  The Chair requested a further update to the next meeting in February 2018, especially if unexpected issues arose in the interim from the meetings or fieldwork.  

The Committee noted that the paper was helpful and referred to the sector briefing on the General Data Protection Regulations (GDPR). The Committee requested a report to the next meeting in February 2018 on the Trust’s preparedness for the GDPR; once this had been considered by the Committee then a report could be presented to the Board.  

The Committee noted the report.  

The DoF joined the meeting.  
	IM

MME/HS


	4. 
a

b

c

d

e

f
	Internal Audit Progress Report
Ian Sharp presented the report Paper AC 54/2017 which provided an update on progress against the 2017/18 Internal Audit Plan, high and medium priority recommendations, key extracts from recently finalised reports and a sector briefing.  Since the last report, Internal Audit reviews had been finalised into: Staff Appraisals; Cost Improvement Programme Q1; Oxford Pharmacy Store; Care Plans; Clinical Audit; and Healthcare Records Management.  He noted that progress against the Internal Audit Plan was not as advanced as planned but he did not anticipate issues with completing the remainder of the plan by year-end.  Further to the detail in the report, he noted that there had been discussions with management on the planned review of Agency Staff and the way forward had been agreed.   

Ian Sharp highlighted that Executive management had requested postponing the Mazars’ follow-up work from Q3 to Q4 and noted that the Chair had been advised of this out-of-session; this would require the agreement of the Committee.  The Committee AGREED that the Mazars’ follow-up work could be rescheduled for Q4 but noted that it should be carried out by year-end.  

The Committee asked about the number of contingency days available against the Internal Audit Plan.  Ian Sharp confirmed that 8 contingency days were available.  The DoF noted that the Executive would consider how to utilise the contingency days and that their proposals would be reported to the Committee for the Committee to confirm approval; this may take place out-of-session prior to the next meeting.  

The Chair asked about the assurance levels which were currently anticipated on the reports which had been circulated in draft.  Ian Sharp confirmed that the draft reports were anticipated to achieve ‘reasonable’ assurance.  

The Chair noted that the Clinical Audit review had received ‘limited’ assurance (as set out in the review report and as referred to on page 42 of this report).  Page 2 of this report therefore needed to be corrected to refer to this because the current version of the report on page 2 referred to the Clinical Audit review as having achieving ‘reasonable’ assurance. 

The Committee noted the report and AGREED that the Mazars’ follow-up work could be rescheduled for Q4 but for completion by year-end.  
	MME

IS


	5.
a

b

c

d

e
	Counter Fraud Progress Report
Gareth Robins presented the report Paper AC 55/2017 which summarised local Counter Fraud work, for the period 26 August to 27 November 2017, against the NHS Counter Fraud Authority’s Standards for Providers in relation to the headings of: strategic governance; inform and involve (the training and other awareness material provided to staff); prevent and deter; summary of reactive work; and progress against the Counter Fraud Work Plan.  The report also included a sector briefing and a report of work conducted by TIAA across its Counter Fraud clients, including the Trust, in relation to Single Action Tender Waivers (SATWs).  Gareth Robins noted that the Trust’s reference number in the anonymised SATWs report was referred to on the coversheet of the overarching report; he confirmed that the Trust was performing comparatively well.  

He referred to the training which was taking place, under the section on inform and involve, and noted that there had been a productive session with the HR Business Partners in November 2017 which had provided an opportunity to consider lessons learned from other organisations; he praised the HR team for its responsiveness.  

He referred to the investigations summarised in the section on reactive work and noted that the case of a fraudulently obtained certificate of sponsorship had resulted in a dismissal and recovery of pension contributions.  Another case of immigration fraud had also been passed to the Home Office Criminal Investigation Team for consideration and he would be meeting with them to discuss further next week.  

The Chair referred to the sector briefing and the increased threat levels in relation to international terrorism in the UK and cyber vulnerabilities.  The Committee considered seeking assurance on business continuity and emergency planning.  The CEO recommended that the Emergency Planning Lead and the Prevent Lead be invited to present together to the Committee.  He noted the risks to vulnerable adults and the importance of programmes such as Prevent to tackle terrorism at its roots, as part of counter-terrorism, before a criminal act was committed.  

The Committee noted the report.  


	HS



	BUSINESS ITEMS 

	6.
a
b
	Cyber-attack update

The DoF presented an oral update (the paper previously anticipated as AC 51/2017 had been withdrawn) and noted that the IT team was engaging with NHS Digital to verify the Trust’s level of compliance against their programme and for benchmarking against other high performing organisations.  He had requested a report to the next meeting of this Committee.  The Chair added that the report should provide an update against the action plan in relation to the cyber-attack. 

The Committee noted the oral update.  

	MME/HS

	7.
a

b

c

d

e

f

g

h


	Single Action Tender Waivers (SATWs) - 01 August to 31 October 2017

The DoF presented the report Paper AC 52/2017 which reported on: (i) SATWs over £25,000 during the period; Single Action Quotation Waivers between £5,000 and £25,000; and (iii) invoices with a purchase order over £25,000.   There had been continued improvement in this area but given the progress which had been made, it may not be possible to continue to match the trend of year on year reductions.  He highlighted the IT cloud implementation service at waiver number 386, which also supported cyber security on the Trust’s mobile devices, and noted the importance of continuity in this area, for the time being, and that there could be risks associated with fundamental change to a key part of the Trust’s IT systems.    

The Chair referred to waiver number 392 in relation to the mechanism to collect and report on patient and carer experience; she asked why this had not been subject to tender.  The DoF replied that the leading three providers in this area had been reviewed and tested before the Trust had selected this provider for piloting.  The DoF also referred to waiver numbers 387 and 398 and noted the clinical importance of these goods and services.  

The Chair asked how many requests for SATWs were rejected through current processes.  The DoF to consider and report back.  

Anne Grocock referred to the section on organisational learning opportunities arising from waivers and asked how the messages from these were disseminated and whether actions in response tended to be reactive rather than proactive.  The DoF replied that there was an element of both but that since procurement processes had been tightened up last year, issues were being escalated to senior managers to remind them of the proper processes which should apply.  Knowledge and behaviours were changing as a result.  The Procurement team also maintained a schedule of significant contracts, and their due dates, and should be able to assist services to pre-empt contract end dates.  

Chris Hurst asked about the clarity of requirements when procuring services and whether suppliers were required to meet particular requirements.  The DoF replied that in an initial tender process this would be made clear in the specification for the tender.  However, SATWs were sometimes used when more urgent support was required and in these cases there would be basic checks against IR35 tax legislation, hourly rates and a timeframe would be set so that a SATW was granted for a specific period and any extension beyond that would be carefully scrutinised; extensions to existing waivers were set out in the report at Appendix 4.  

The CEO referred to Appendix 5 which set out consultancy appointments and noted that, if available from auditors or other sources, it would also be interesting to benchmark against other trusts’ use of consultancy as the Trust may be a low user compared to others.  The DoF added that the Trust had reduced its use of consultancy and operated tighter controls.  He emphasised the importance of appropriate use of consultancy services and the need to distinguish between agency support, if the issue was around needing more capacity, as opposed to consultancy support for coordination or programme management. 

The Committee discussed the balance to be struck between: (i) appropriate and impartial procurement processes to achieve Value For Money; and (ii) the efficiency and effectiveness of such processes, especially when needing to work in partnership with other organisations.  The CEO noted that although considerable progress had been made to tighten up SATW processes, agency spend could still have a more significant impact on the Trust than SATWs.  He also noted the importance of procurement processes being efficient and effective, and not overly difficult, for internal teams to participate in; he cautioned against the nature of the process jeopardising the outcome.  He added that as the Trust was increasingly working in partnership with other organisations, it may also be necessary to put in place a process of assurance with Trust partners so that the Trust could rely on assurances provided by partners and not be unreasonably fettered by duplicate processes.  The DoF noted that the recent contract process which the CEO was referring to could have been improved with more senior oversight but that there had been some underlying challenges around VAT.  The Chair noted that the Standing Financial Instructions may be an appropriate place to clarify such processes further but that the challenge may be in how the rules and processes were being operated, not in the way they were written.  She added that competitive procurement processes could also be useful learning experiences as they could provide exposure to new perspectives and approaches.   Chris Hurst noted that it would also be impracticable to write rules to cover every set of circumstances and that judgement and senior oversight would be required. 

The Committee noted the report.  

Helen Green joined the meeting.  
	MME



	INTERNAL AUDIT REVIEWS AND DATA QUALITY REPORTING – FOR ASSURANCE

	8.
a

b

c

d

e

f

g

h

i

j
	Staff Appraisals – Internal Audit review

The Chair referred to the report at Paper AC 56/2017 and invited Helen Green to take the Committee through the management action plan in response to the recommendations.  

Helen Green noted that even before the Internal Audit review, the Learning & Development team had recognised that there would be more work to do on staff Personal Development Reviews (PDRs).  A group was reviewing how the electronic PDR (e-PDR) system could be simplified and developed to be more user-friendly.  The recommendations in relation to individual teams had been responded to and guidance around SMART objectives had been updated.  Achievement of completion and compliance rates may be impacted by issues around lack of recording, rather than PDRs not being carried out, therefore work would take place to remind staff that paper-based PDRs could still be conducted but should be recorded and to remind staff about changes to the due dates of PDRs which were now linked to transition through pay increments.  The e-PDR system already notified managers of when PDRs were overdue but the message about the importance for the organisation, as well as individuals, in completing PDRs could be re-emphasised.  

The Chair noted the progress being made.  She referred to the recommendation in relation to monitoring of PDR completion targets and asked how this would be taking place.  Helen Green replied that monitoring of completion targets at Board level would be picked up through the performance reporting provided to the Board by the Interim Director of Performance.  Individuals and managers separately received notification of their PDR due dates through the e-PDR system and reporting was also provided into the Learning Advisory Group.   
Anne Grocock noted the importance of a robust process to identify individuals who may be either not complying with or not appropriately managing PDRs.  Chris Hurst cautioned that compliance with processes alone may not be sufficient as even if the box could be ticked on compliance, if staff did not take the process seriously then it would have limited value.  He asked what insight and assurance was available on the value attributed to PDRs.  The CEO replied that the staff survey provided information on how PDRs were perceived.  Helen Green added that the staff survey indicated that the quality of PDRs received had generally been well rated.  She noted that the Learning & Development team had considered reviewing the quality of PDR records stored within the e-PDR system.  

The Chair noted that reporting or narrating compliance with processes was not necessarily the same as managing them; in order to manage the processes effectively it may be necessary to recognise where there could be barriers preventing staff from completing or complying with PDR processes.  Helen Green replied that the Learning & Development team had recognised that the e-PDR system could be daunting and may need to become user-friendly.  

The Chair asked when a significant change in the levels of completed PDRs could be anticipated.  Helen Green noted that the sample size used for the Internal Audit review had been small and that individual issues had been resolved; completion figures more generally may be a different question.  The team had considered samples of other PDRs and identified that where there were issues around completion of PDRs these could relate to staff starting but not finishing the process.  This may reinforce the need to streamline the process to make it more user-friendly.  

The Chair asked about senior management support to disseminate the message about the importance of PDRs through the organisation.  Helen Green replied that she and the team were receiving this.  

Lucy Weston expressed concern that some junior staff may not have recognised the relevance of a PDR as a tool to promote the achievement of excellence rather than just as part of career progression.  She emphasised that PDRs could be promoted as an opportunity to engage staff with the vision and values of the Trust so that each individual could understand the contribution which they could make.  Helen Green noted that this may depend upon how individual PDRs were conducted; she noted that she believed that a PDR should not start with the paperwork but with a conversation and then completion of the paperwork at the end, based on the conversation which had taken place.  

The DoF reminded the Committee of how far the PDR system had developed and the trajectory which the Trust was on towards systemising all PDRs and achieving more transparency and central collation.  He noted that the Trust had achieved more transparency than before with the e-PDR system and developed from the previous system which had just recorded completion of PDRs.  

The Committee noted the report and supported the drive to develop the PDR system and reporting. 

Helen Green left the meeting.
	

	9.
a
b

c


	Clinical Audit - Internal Audit review 

The Chair noted the apologies which had been received from the DoN and the MD who would otherwise have presented the report Paper AC 57/2017.  She noted that she had received an update out-of-session from the MD on further progress against the recommendations and to develop the Clinical Audit function generally including: recruitment to a post to manage the team; training and supervision for the team; directorate representation at Clinical Director or Associate/Deputy MD level at the Clinical Audit Group; and revisiting of the process to determine inclusion of audits on the plan with a view to increasing focus on directorate improvement work.  

The Committee considered what further follow-up may be required.  The Committee noted that it could receive the report at this meeting but that the subject area should be an agenda item for the next meeting with an update from the DoN and the MD.  Anne Grocock highlighted the impact of staffing issues upon the existing challenges.  Chris Hurst noted that a broader discussion around the vehicles for learning from clinical practice may also be helpful.  The Chair noted that although this Committee had focused in previous years on Clinical Audit and seen an improvement in processes and monitoring, the report had highlighted that this now needed to be revisited.  The CEO agreed that there should be further discussion about Clinical Audit with the DoN and the MD.  However, he noted that Clinical Audit was not necessarily the leading tool or methodology available to the Trust in order to achieve improvement and that a broader discussion around other improvement work taking place may also be helpful.  

The Committee noted the report and that Clinical Audit would remain on the agenda with an update from the DoN and the MD.  
	HS

	10.
a

b


	Report into data quality and reporting in Out Of Hours service 
The DoF presented the report Paper AC 59/2017 which had been considered at the Board meeting in private on 25 October 2017.  The Chair noted that it was useful for the Committee to receive the report separately and consider whether Internal Audit could be used to review any other more remote data reporting systems.  The CEO noted that performance and data reporting had developed away from a formerly more fragmented model; a centralised performance reporting function was now in place with the Interim Director of Performance reporting at each Board meeting.  The DoF added that a data quality strategy was also being prepared for review by the Well Led quality sub-committee; he noted that there may be a role for Internal Audit in the future to validate the work around implementation of the data quality strategy.  

The Committee noted the report.  


	

	COMMITTEE UPDATES

	11.
a

b
	Finance and Investment Committee (FIC) Annual Report 

Chris Hurst presented the report Paper AC 60/2017 which summarised the performance and work programme of the FIC and provided a set of revised terms of reference.  This report had been received by the Board but was separately provided to this Committee further to discussion at the previous meeting on 12 September 2017 that this Committee should also start to take a separate overview of the operation of the FIC.  The Chair noted that it was useful that the membership of this Committee also included members of the FIC, Quality Committee and the Charity Committee to be able to provide an overview of the work of the sub-committees of the Board. 

The Committee noted the report.  

	

	12.
a

b
	Quality Committee – minutes of the meeting on 01 September 2017

The Chair referred to the minutes at Paper AC 61/2017, noting that the Quality Committee had received a detailed escalation report from the Caring & Responsive quality sub-committee which had indicated that the Trust had not performed highly on the Stonewall workplace equality index.  The CEO replied that this was the first time that the Trust had applied to participate in the Stonewall index and although improvement was required, it was better to be part of the discussion and recognise the issues than not participate at all as was the case with some other organisations.  

The Committee received the minutes. 

Iain Murray, Gareth Robins and Ian Sharp left the meeting.

	

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

	13.

a

b
	Tender of Internal Audit services and Counter Fraud services 
The Committee confirmed that it had reviewed out-of-session the scores and outcome of the tender for Internal Audit services and Counter Fraud services.

The Committee APPROVED the recommendation of the evaluation team in relation to the appointment of one preferred bidder for the provision of Internal Audit services and another preferred bidder for the provision of Counter Fraud services, with effect from 01 April 2018 and both subject to contract.  


	

	14. 
a


	Procurement timescales


The Chair and Anne Grocock noted that it had taken some time to confirm to successful bidders that they had been successful in processes relating to External Audit and the Charity.  This could impact upon the speed with which work could be commenced once contracts were agreed.  The DoF to look into this and consider whether there had been delays.  


	MME

	15.
a


	Attendance at meetings

The Chair emphasised the importance of senior management attendance at meetings of this Committee in order to present and discuss the findings of Internal Audit reviews which had received ‘limited’ assurance.  The ATS and the CEO to consider how many times this type of issue had arisen over the past year or more.  

	HS/SB

	16.
a

b

c
	Committee membership

The Chair noted that Sue Dopson would be resigning from membership of this Committee with effect from 2018 and that this would be reported to the Board for formal recording in January 2018.  The Committee discussed the impact of losing a member, as well as the pending retirement of Anne Grocock, upon the quoracy of meetings.  

The Chair noted that this would be the last meeting of this Committee which Anne Grocock would be attending before her retirement.  The Committee thanked Anne for all her work for this Committee, noting her contribution also as a member of the Quality Committee and as chair of the Charity Committee and the value that this had added to the work of this Committee.
The Committee APPROVED the suggestion presented on behalf of the DoCA/CoSec that the Committee’s Terms of Reference be amended to allow for any Non-Executive Director to be able to deputise for any member of this Committee and be included within the quorum.  The Terms of Reference could be updated accordingly out-of-session and presented to the next appropriate Board meeting for approval. 
  
	AC

HS

	The meeting was closed at: 10:29.
	

	Date of next meeting: Monday, 05 February 2018 09:00-11:00 (private pre-meeting from 08:30) (Ascot Room, Littlemore)
	


BOD 19/2018


(Agenda item: 17(d))
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